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NGO Briefing, 63rd session of the Committee on  

Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 19 March 2018 
 

 

This statement provides an update on two of the issues raised in Peace Movement 

Aotearoa’s 2016 report for the List of Issues Prior to Reporting
1
, and an additional point to 

an issue raised by another NGO in their report for the session. 

 

Firstly, with regard to our concerns about the constitutional arrangements, there has been no 

change in the state party’s failure to recognise Article 1, the right of self determination, in 

relation to Maori, nor in the related issues around free, prior and informed consent. 

Structural discrimination in the criminal justice system, education and health has not been 

substantively addressed, although at least the state party apparently now recognises it 

exists.
2
 

 

In relation to human rights more generally, the state party announced last month that it will 

provide a statutory power for the courts to make a Declaration of Inconsistency under the 

Bill of Rights Act
3
. However, as the Committee is aware, the Bill of Rights Act does not 

cover economic, social and cultural rights, and the proposal will have little practical effect 

because the courts will still not have the power to strike down inconsistent legislation. The 

state party’s announcement stressed that parliamentary sovereignty will remain.
4
  

 

Secondly, we raised issues around the state party’s spending priorities - in light of the 

increasingly urgent need for increased social expenditure, we suggested that the military 

budget should be reduced in order to meet health, housing, social welfare and other needs. 

In 2016, the state party announced $20 billion of new military expenditure
5
 - in addition to 

the annual military budget - to increase the armed forces combat capabilities. Last year, 

military spending rose by 5.3% to a record $3.67 billion
6
. We would appreciate a 

recommendation in the Concluding Observations about the need for social spending to be 

given priority over military spending.  

 

 Finally, we would like to raise two concerns around the New Zealand Human Rights 

Commission.  

 

The Human Rights Foundation’s report raised issues around the appointment of 

Commissioners which we share. We would also like to point out that the functional 

independence of the Human Rights Commission has been eroded in recent years, and there 

are now references to the Minister of Justice being involved in setting the Commission's 

work priorities and activities in three sections of the Human Rights Act
7
. It is our view that 
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these provisions do not meet the minimum requirements for functional (and perceived) 

independence for a National Human Rights Institution.  

 

Thank you. 
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